GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 15th MAY 2023 
Present 


Councillor  
Mr  M Huskinson


Chairman


Councillor 
Mr M Simpson



Vice Chairman


Councillor  
Mr  D
Fellows



Councillor  
Mr  A 
Medcalf


Councillor
Rvd P Hughes



Councillor 
Mrs M Newport


Councillor
Mrs A Johnson




Mrs G Hollick



Clerk

District Councillor
Mrs K Wells

County Council Footpath

Liaison Officer

Mr D Furlong
1. Apologies
County and District Councillor Mr Tom Wells who joined the meeting at the close
Mrs Jenny Cameron
- Chairperson of Guarlford Village Hall
Mr Matt Walker
- Member of the public
Mr John Bradshaw
- Member of the public
2.  Parish Council Elections 2023
2.1 Councillor Huskinson welcomed new Councillors Mrs Mel Newport and Mrs Ann Johnson and told the meeting that Guarlford Parish Council had recruited a full complement of Councillors without the necessity for an election.
2.2 The Clerk provided each Councillor with a ‘Declaration of Election Expenses’ form. These were completed and returned to the Clerk.
2.3 Cllr Barbara Hill had not offered herself for re-election in May.  Councillors expressed their gratitude to her for the many years’ service she had given to Guarlford as a Parish Councillor and wanted to thank her for her commitment and to wish her a happy and well-earned retirement.  A suitable letter to her should be written.
3. Election of Officers
3.1 Cllr Simpson proposed that Cllr Huskinson should be reappointed to the Chair of the Parish Council.  This was seconded by Cllr Fellows and agreed unanimously
3.2 Cllr Huskinson proposed that Cllr Simpson should be reappointed to the role of Vice Chair.  This was seconded by Cllr Fellows and agreed unanimously
3.3 Planning Committee:  The Chair and Vice Chair are ‘ex-officio’ members of the Planning Committee.  Cllr Huskinson proposed Cllr Rvd Hughes to the Planning Committee.  This was seconded by Cllr Simpson and agreed unanimously.  Cllr Huskinson proposed Cllr Johnson to the Planning Committee.  This was seconded by Cllr Rvd Hughes and agreed unanimously.
3.4 The Clerk provided all Parish Councillors with the ‘Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Undertaking to Observe the Code of Conduct’ documentation. This was signed by all Parish Councillors. 
3.5 The Clerk provided all Parish Councillors with the Register of Members Disclosable Pecuniary Interests Documentation and requested that this should be completed and returned to her within one week so that it could be submitted to MHDC.
4. Public Question and Answers
There were no members of the public present
5. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
5.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 
5.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
6. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 
7. Acceptance of Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 13th March 2023
The minutes of the previous meeting of the Guarlford Parish Council held on 13th March 2023 had been circulated and read prior to the meeting. Cllr Medcalf proposed that these should be signed as an accurate record.  This was seconded by Cllr Fellows and agreed unanimously.  Cllr Simpson (who had chaired the meeting in the absence of Cllr Huskinson) then signed the Minutes. 
8. Tribute to the late Councillor, Dr Peter Mayner
The Chairman read out a letter which he had sent to Liz Mayner, Dr Peter Mayner’s widow, expressing the gratitude of Guarlford Parish Council for the contribution her late husband had made to the community. Councillors discussed a fitting tribute to Dr. Mayner and following a suggestion from Angus and Rosemary McCulloch, members of the public, it was agreed that dedicating the small meeting room in the village hall to his memory would be a fitting lasting tribute.  The Clerk confirmed that she had discussed this with the village hall committee and that they were in agreement with this suggestion.  Cllr Hughes said that he would be prepared to carve a small plaque of dedication for the room. Cllr Fellows suggested that the Black Poplar which had been planted in the grass triangle in Rectory Lane by Malvern Hills Trust could also be dedicated to him.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that the Trust had previously refused to allow any commemorative plaques to be placed by trees.  Cllr Fellows agreed to investigate further.   
9.  Report by District Councillor Kathy Wells
The Chairman gave congratulations to District Councillor Cllr Kathy Wells on her recent election success and asked her to also pass on congratulations to County and District Councillor Tom Wells. 
Cllr K Wells informed the meeting that the elected Independent and Green Party Councillors had agreed to form a coalition. The work of the District Council had   continued as usual since the elections - however the next Council meeting would be held on 23rd May at which point future roles and responsibilities would be further defined.
10. Report on local crime issues
The Clerk informed the meeting that there had been no reports of crime specific to Guarlford reported to her since the last meeting of Guarlford Parish Council. The Clerk explained that the Parish Council held a contract with the Community Policing team which specified the three main concerns of the Parish.  These are currently 1. Speeding traffic 2. Theft from farms 3. Theft from dwellings.  These priorities can be changed periodically throughout the year as necessary. 
11. Report from the Footpath Warden
11.1 Cllr Fellows informed the meeting that Mr Deem, a local resident, had spoken to him about the soft condition of the ground on the footpath leading from Rectory Lane. Mr Furlong, Footpath Liaison Officer had reported this to Worcestershire County Council but explained that there was very little which could be done to rectify this. Cllr Johnson asked for clarification on who would be responsible for gates along public footpaths.  Mr Furlong explained that this would be the responsibility of the land owner but the County Council had a policy of helping to maintain public footpaths by installing gates for land owners where-ever possible. Land owners and others could report any problems with gates or other access issues to the County Council for their attention.
11.2  Mr Furlong provided the meeting with details of a footpath which could benefit from the attention of the Lengthsman under the new scheme being trialed by the County Council.  The Clerk agreed to discuss with Jeremy Moore, Lengthsman and, if he was agreeable, to request permission from the Lengthsman scheme. 
11.3 Mr Furlong raised the issue of another footpath running from Clevelode Lane between land farmed by Cllr Simpson and land owned by Mr Bott, local farmer.  Currently there is a stile on top of a bank which is showing signs of wear. Mr Furlong and Cllr Simpson discussed the relevant issues should a gate be installed. Mr Furlong agreed to contact Mr Bott to discuss access and the suitability of a gate as opposed to a new stile. 
12. Report from Tree Warden 
12.1 Cllr Rvd Hughes told the meeting that he had not received any further details about planned work on the cedar tree in St Mary’s churchyard. Cllr Fellows, who is now Churchwarden, told the meeting that although permission had been granted to remove some of the branches of the cedar tree, this would be expensive and the Parochial Church Council (“PCC”) were debating the cost effectiveness of this should the tree only have a limited life.  Cllr Simpson and 
Cllr Huskinson both confirmed that Guarlford Parish Council had represented the concerns of local residents to the PCC but had no further power to intervene and hence held no responsibility for any damage that might ensue from falling branches from the cedar tree.  Cllr Fellows agreed to discuss further with Rvd Gary Crellin and Cllr Rvd Hughes agreed to discuss further with Chris Lewis Farley who had recommended that the tree remain in place with some remedial action to prune branches. 
13. Report from Jenny Cameron, Chairman Village Hall Committee
“Since my last report the Trustees have commissioned and received a full structural survey of the village hall which has revealed that the hall is in good shape considering its age. Although there are several items which need addressing, including repairs to the roof, none of the issues raised in this comprehensive report were unexpected.  Phase 1 of the renovations is now complete; the new toilets were officially opened by mayor Cllr Nick Houghton at the fund-raising quiz evening on 15th April. Work is still needed to repair the oak beams above the entrance door but this has been put ‘on hold’ until the roof repairs can be carried out.  Rain water from the valley between the village hall and working men’s club runs down to these beams and has caused some rotting.  The ceiling above the door has been left open so that the beams can ‘breathe’ and dry out while awaiting further remedial work.   
The cost of all work has increased dramatically over the past 2 years but The Trustees are continuing with an ambitious fund-raising plan and further applications to various charitable bodies for grant funding.  Phase 2 of the renovations will be to continue the insulation along the stair well to the first floor and into the kitchen area followed by a full kitchen re-fit.  It is hoped that together with the new toilets this will make the hall more attractive to potential hirers and thereby begin to generate an income for the hall.  
The recent jointly organised Coronation Street Party in Penny Lane was a great success and the Committee are grateful to have had the opportunity to raise further funds at this event through sales of refreshments and raffle tickets.  
The next event on 20th May will be a free to attend ‘Taster Day’ run in conjunction with ‘Our Community Can’ an initiative backed by MHDC.  This will be followed on Sunday 11th June by ‘The Guarlford Gallop’ a village fun run with family activities in the village hall.  It is hoped that this will raise further funds to go towards renovations.  If there are any Councillors available on this date to help with marshalling or other tasks this would be very much appreciated.  
Thank you for the on-going support of Guarlford Parish Council.
Jenny Cameron, 
Chairperson
Guarlford Village Hall
14. Malvern Hills Trust Report 
Cllr Fellows informed the meeting that The Trust had been affected by the boundary commission changes which has altered the voting boundaries in the parish for the next MHT elections. There would be more to report at the next meeting. 
15.  Local Traffic Management Sub group update
The Clerk had received correspondence from a Clevelode Lane resident, Mr Matt Walker, which had previously been circulated to Councillors.  Cllr Newport and Cllr Johnson added that they agreed with Mr Walker’s concerns that heavy traffic, including construction traffic for the Quinetic site, had caused damage to both sides of the carriageway.  As this damage has been repaired over recent years, the lane has become wider which has resulted in traffic speeding up.  District Councillor K Wells agreed to discuss this with County and District Councillor T Wells and consider the possibility of new signage indicating weight limits or unsuitability for heavy vehicles. Following discussion with Tanya Crake at WCC highways he would report back to the Parish Council. The Clerk agreed to write to Mr Walker to keep him informed of discussions. 
16. Parish Environment
16.1 Lengthsman The Clerk confirmed that the new contract with WCC for Lengthsman services for the coming year had been signed.  The Parish Council contract with the Lengthsman had also been signed by both parties.  Jeremy Moore had increased his hourly rate for the coming year but the Clerk confirmed that she would ensure the total hours worked by him would remain within the budget allocated by WCC.  As referred to under item 11.2, WCC were trialling a scheme whereby the Lengthsman could work on PROW’s provided permission was first sought from the Lengthsman scheme.  Any such work would also form part of the agreed hours and would not attract any additional budget.  
16.2 Coronation Street Party   This event organised by the Parish Council and Village Hall Committee had been well attended.  Feedback from residents had also been very positive.  The Clerk informed the meeting that a report with photographs had been put onto the village web site as well as onto the village hall Facebook page. 
16.3 ‘Bus Shelter’   Cllr Simpson reported that this structure was an asset of the Parish Council and as such they held a responsibility to maintain it to a reasonable condition. Cllr Newport added that the shelter was looking as if it was in need of attention.  Cllr Hughes and Cllr Simpson agreed to meet and inspect the shelter (which stood on Malvern Hills Trust land) and decide upon future action. 
17. Training
17.1 The Clerk told the two new councillors, Cllr Newport and Cllr Johnson that CALC organised induction training which they may find useful.  Both Councillors expressed an interest in attending this and the Clerk agreed to forward further details to them both.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that all training must be booked through her.  The Clerk had also requested CALC log in details for the new Councillors so that they could access further information and advised other Councillors that if they did not have access to this resource, she would request a log in access for them at they so wished. 
18. Planning 
The retrospective planning application by Clinitek for retention of external lighting and CCTV provision is still pending but a decision date has been set for 17th May. Councillors agreed that they had no comment to make on this application.  
19. Liaison with other bodies
The Clerk had received an e-mail from the Prime Minister’s office reminding Parish Councils that 6th June 2024 would be the 80th anniversary of the ‘D Day’ celebrations.  Councillors agreed to discuss this further nearer to the date.  
20. Finance     20.1 & 20.3
Cheques Paid out since last meeting of GPC
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	29/03/23
	609
	J Moore Lengthsman March 23
	124.00

	18/04/23
	610
	Zurich Municipal Insurance
	292.66

	18/04/23
	611
	G Hollick Wages April 23
	285.66

	18/04/23
	612
	CALC /NALC membership
	189.15

	18/04/23
	613
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for April
	5.80

	24/04/23
	614
	Atkinson & Co Accountants
	96.00

	03/05/23
	615
	J Moore Lengthsman April 23
	128.00

	03/05/23
	616
	G Hollick Admin Lengthsman scheme
	48.00

	15/05/23
	618
	G Hollick Wages May 23
	285.46

	15/05/23
	619
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for May
	6.00

	15/05/23
	620
	G Hollick Coronation party costs
	83.02

	15/05/23
	621
	G Hollick reimbursement office expenses
	55.99

	
	
	TOTAL
	1599.74


***


***


***


***


***
Cheques not showing on bank statement
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	18/04/23
	610
	Zurich Municipal Insurance
	292.66

	18/04/23
	612
	CALC / NALC membership
	189.15

	24/04/23
	614
	Atkinson & Co Accountants
	96.00

	03/05/23
	615
	J Moore Lengthsman April 23
	128.00

	03/05/23
	616
	G Hollick Admin Lengthsman scheme
	48.00

	15/05/23
	618
	G Hollick Wages May 23
	285.46

	15/05/23
	619
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for May
	6.00

	15/05/23
	620
	G Hollick Coronation party costs
	83.02

	15/05/23
	621
	G Hollick reimbursement office expenses
	55.99

	TOTAL
	
	
	1184.28


Money which has been claimed but still to be credited to account. 
	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for April 23

	128.00


Current Account
Bank statement as at 31st March 2023 

£7322.59   -  Including first half of precept £3250
Minus value of unpresented cheques 

£1184.28 



Sub total

£ 6138.31
Plus claims awaiting credit                                      £   128.00



Total 


£6266.31
Deposit     
£   679.05
Charity     
£   108.90
Total worth                                                                     £7054.26


20.2 Accounting Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR)
Prior to the meeting, the Clerk had circulated the end of year accounts to Councillors.  Cllr Medcalf, the internal financial monitor, had declared that the accounts were in order. Subsequently the Clerk had presented the accounts to Mr Peter Hughes of Madresfield who had carried out the annual audit and signed the annual internal audit report. The Chairman proposed that the meeting approve an application for exemption from external audit.  This was seconded by Cllr Simpson and agreed unanimously.  The Chairman proposed that the accounting figures and governance be accepted, this was seconded by Cllr Simpson and agreed unanimously.  The Chairman then signed the accounting figures, the annual governance statement and the certificate of exemption, The Clerk was asked to post the notice of public rights and publication of AGAR for the appropriate period.
18 Items for the Next Meeting
Retention of documents – the Chairman agreed to set a date to discuss this prior to the next meeting in September 
19 Date of Next Meetings:-             Monday 11th September 2023
                                                      Monday 11th December 2023





 Monday 11th March 2024





 Monday 13th May 2024 (Annual Parish Meeting and
                                                                                      Parish Council Annual Meeting)
Signed      ………………………………………….
Cllr Michael Huskinson
Chairman 
1

